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Find a safe place to work with adequate room on each side. Place the 
truck on four jack stands under the frame, front and back. The higher 
you can get it the easier it will be to work under the fenders. Remove 

the tires and put them aside. Start with the right side as it has the least 
number of things to interfere with the installation. Remove the fender 
liner and set aside. There are two wiring holders on the inside of the 

liner so tip the liner to release them from the wires. This is also a good 
time to replace the fuel filter as it is completely accessible with the 

fender liner out of the way. Also remove the torsion bar adjust bolts 
from the rear of the torsion bar. They will not be required with the new 

system. 

 

 

 

With everything disassembled and open and accessible you can now 
move onto the next step. 



Next unplug the wire to the wheel speed sensor and gently remove the 
push holders from the frame and the “A-Arm” frame and move it out of 
the way. Remove the bolt holding the brake line to the “A-Arm” frame 
and tie it out of the way. Remove the shock and set it aside. Remove 

the bolts and alignment guides from the “A-Arm” frame and save them 
for the installation of the new “A-Arm” frame. Be sure the lower control 
arm is being supported for the next step. Remove the nut from the ball 
joint and with a “pickle fork” separate the ball joint from the spindle by 

putting the fork between the ball and the top of the spindle and tap 
with a hammer until the ball joint bolt pops out. 

 

 

 

 



At this point you can now begin the fabrication to install the air bag 
system. The upper shock mount has to be removed to make a place to 
mount the upper bag mount supplied. As you will see later you will 
want to cut the shock mount off the frame as close to the frame as 
possible so you can reuse it to relocate the shock. Due to the 
inadequate room a grinder is difficult to use and a cutting torch or 
plasma cutter is a better alternative. First place some sheet metal of a 
protective barrier behind the mount to protect the motor and wiring 
then carefully cut it away from the frame. Once the shock mount is 
removed the remaining metal from the mount has to be ground away 
until only the frame remains. Next, find one of the new “A-Arm” frames 
supplied and mount it temporarily to the frame with the bolts and 
alignment guides that you set aside. With the “A-Arm” frame in place 
put the upper bag mount in place on the frame and align the center 
hole in the upper mount with the bag mount holes in the “A-Arm” 
frame. Mark the location along the sides and through the three holes 
along the bottom of the upper bag mount. Next pull the bolts and 
remove the “A-Arm” frame to give room to mount the upper bag 
mount. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 
The upper bag mount has three bolt holes at the bottom and two in the 

flange that sets on the top of the frame. If you choose to bolt this 
hardware into the frame then this can be done now, keep in mind we 
always recommend welding everything once you have the hardware 

aligned and everything is bolted in if you choose to do so (not 
required). Some trucks are very difficult to install bolts in this area so 
welding may be the only option depending on the clearance. Before 
beginning to mount the upper bracket be sure the area is clean and 

ready for welds. Place the mount in the area previously marked, making 
sure it is tight against the frame and tacked it in place. After rechecking 
that the mount was in the marked position, weld across the top of the 
frame and down both sides and across the bottom. If you choose you 

may also weld through all the bolt holes if no hardware was used. Once 
it is cooled you may choose to protect the area from corrosion with 

paint or undercoat. 



 
Then reinstall the “A-Arm” frame with the bolts and alignment guides. 

You may find that one of the guides on each bolt has a plastic piece 
with a locator hole at the alignment position of the original “A-Arm” 

frame; this may be removed as it will need to be realigned anyway. You 
will need to reverse the bolts with the nuts to the outside of the 

mounts as it will be very difficult to get to them because of the bag 
mount plate on the “A-Arm” frame. Be sure to locate the guide slots 

over the posts on the mounts before tightening the bolts. It is good to 
roughly set the camber until you can take the truck to the alignment 
facility. Now insert the ball joint bolt into the top of the spindle and 

place the nut on it, tighten it and insert the cotter key. 
 

 

 



 

 
Next mount the air bag. There are three holes in the “A” frame plate. 

For the bag to mount square with in the space you may need to put the 
bottom bolt of the bag in the hole closest to the frame. When putting 
the bolts in the top of the bag make sure that the air inlet to the bag 

lines up with the hole in the top bag mount. Make sure to use the 
washers and lock washers supplied. You will need to purchase a brass 1 
½” X ½” NPT close nipple and a ½” female coupling to clear the flange 
with the 90 degree air fitting. Be sure to use Teflon paste or a thread 

lock/ sealer rather than Teflon tape when installing the fittings on your 
air ride system as it will seal better and will not bind up. 

 

 



 
 

 
 
 
 

(This part of the installation is not entirely required) You may choose to 
drill a hole in the “A-Arm" frame and mount the reformed brake hose 

bracket. Then drill two holes in the other side of the “A-Arm” frame and 
rout the speed sensor wire behind the air bag to the connector. Make 

sure to grease all three fittings. Then to verify these mounting locations 
you can put a jack under the suspension and raise it to the loaded 

position to check that the break hose and speed sensor wire do not 
bind. 

 

 



 
THIS INSTALLATION ROUTIEN IS HERE AS A SUGJESTION, FOR THE 

SHOCK RELOCAITON, RELOCATING THE SHOCKS ARE AT YOUR 
DESCRESION AND CAN BE DONE IN A FEW DIFFERENT MANNERS. 

 
 Relocating the shock mount. Remove the bottom shock mount and 

replace it with an extension plate similar to the one in the left picture. 
You will need two pieces of steel plate ¼” X 3 ½” X 9” and ¼” X 1 ½” X 

4”. In the picture above you are looking at the bottom side. The second 
two holes from the bottom match the shock mount holes in the lower 

“A-Arm” frame. The cut out up from the mount holes is needed to clear 
a ridge in the “A-Arm” frame so the plate will lay flat. The holes on 

either side of the mount holes are for the two “U” bolts shown on the 
right. One is 3/8” X 3” wide and the other is 3/8” X 4” wide. 

 
 

 

 

*** THESE PARTS ARE NOT INCLUDED IN THE KIT AND MAY 
NEED TO BE FABRICATED IF THE SHOCKS ARE INSTALLED IN 

THIS MANNER *** 

 

 



 
For extra strength you may choose to temporarily mount the plate and 
shape one end of the ¼” X 1 ½” X 4” to fit the side of the “A-Arm” frame 

and weld it in the center of the mounting plate so it fits tight to the 
frame. Then tighten the mounting bolts using Locktite and install the 

two “U” bolts. The plate is actually too long and will need to be 
trimmed so the tire will clear the shock mount bolt head when turned 
to full lock position. To do this mount a tire and with the cutting torch, 

trim the mount at an angle parallel to the side of the tire until the lower 
shock mount you removed from the “A-Arm” frame can be bolted to 

the plate so the tire just clears the bolt head. Then remove the tire and 
grind the cut end smooth with the corners rounded. 

 

 

 



Now to the top shock mount. You will need a piece of 3/16” X 2 ½” 
steel plate about 3’ long (this will give you a little extra if you make a 
make a mistake). First, grind and fit the old shock mount so it fits the 
frame in the location in the picture above. To do this you will need to 

cut off the “leg” on the side of the mount towards the front of the 
truck. Do this so the mount will slant upwards from the back to the 

front so when the shock is mounted it will be nearly perpendicular to 
the mount. Now cut pieces of the plate and weld them to the mount so 

that it will raise the mount 2 ½”. Trial fit the mount after adding the 
plates so that the mount fits tight to the frame on all three sides. The 

piece on the right in the picture should just be long enough to reach the 
front of the “A-Arm” frame mount. Now with the shock mounted on 
the bottom and the bolt centered in the top shock mount move the 

mount until the shock clears the side of the “A-Arm” frame and the “A-
Arm” frame mount behind the shock with the suspension in the 

unloaded position. Mark this location, remove the shock and tack weld 
the mount in the marked position. Reinstall the shock and raise the 
suspension with a jack until it is in the fully loaded position. Recheck 

the clearances around the shock if it has at least ¼” lower the 
suspension, remove the shock and weld the top mount to the frame. 

 

 



The mount should be welded all around the inside and the right and left 
outsides. To give extra strength I welded a piece of ¼” X 1 ½” X 3” plate 
on the left inside of the mount down 2” along the frame and trimmed 
the bottom at 45 degrees to remove the sharp end. Install the shock. 
 
To finish up run the airline to the air bag and ran it to the controller, 
along the frame. Then the fender liner needs to be reinstalled. You will 
find that it will have to be trimmed to fit around the new air bag mount 
and the relocated shock mount.  
 
 
The installation of the driver side is just like the passenger side with the 
following exceptions.  
 
1. You will find four brake lines mounted on the top of the frame in the 
way of mounting the air bag mount and the relocation of the upper 
shock mount. First, before you do any cutting and grinding, pop the 
brake line holders out of the frame and turn them so the brake lines are 
nearly vertical and slide some sheet metal between them and the back 
of the frame to protect them while you remove the shock mount and 
prepare the frame for mounting the air bag mount.  
 
2. Once you have the air bag mounted in place cut three pieces of 1/8” 
X 1’ X 3” steel plate and bend them at about a 10 degree angle 1” from 
the end. Slide the 1” end between the front three plastic brake line 
holders and the back of the frame and weld them at the top back of the 
frame. Be sure to protect the plastic holders until the tabs cool or you 
will melt them. After the tabs cool attach them to the tabs with heavy 
zip ties. Check the clearance between the brake lines and the two lines 
running up toward the top of the motor. If they are touching bend the 
mounting tabs to give clearance. You may also want put a zip tie on 
these two lines to help with the clearance. 



3. You will find that the speed sensor wire and the brake line holder 
bracket will have to be mounted differently on this side. 
 

 

         


